Here in western Pennsylvania apples are in full bloom on April 14.  It is hard to say with accuracy what percentage of the crop is left after five nights below 28 degrees.  Some days I feel good about what I see and other days I don’t.  What is certain is that we have spent a lot of money on oil for the orchard heaters, gas for the wind machines, and time preparing for and fighting the frost.  Frost is a yearly event where my farm is located, fifty miles north of Pittsburgh, near the Ohio line.  There have been many years in my memory, although none recently, that cold winter temperatures have taken out the peach crop entirely, so I am happy to have blossoms to keep warm!
Since many of you may not know me, I suppose it’s time I explain how I became president of SHAP.  A series of saying ‘yes’ when I didn’t know better is what happened.  The board strives to have representation from all areas of the state and there aren’t many other growers around Pittsburgh so soon the bottom of the bucket was reached.   Election of nominees in no way resembles the current national election-everyone makes it in here!  Then, almost casually, they ask if you will take notes at the meeting…forgetting to mention it is normally the second vice-president’s job.  After that shoe-in election it is a few short years to the president’s seat.  Do I tell you this to keep you from serving? Definitely not!   It has been a privilege to serve and I have gotten far more out of it than I have contributed.  
Our farm is 45 acres consisting of apples, peaches, nectarines, prune plums and berries.  The fruit is sold through a few farmers’ markets, a CSA, retail at the farm and wholesale.  I am the youngest of four but the only one that remained on the farm. After graduating from Penn State in Horticulture, my husband and I came back to the farm in 1981 and had many enjoyable years working with my parents and raising three children. In 1994 my father, George Dawson, died and in 2000 my husband, Kevin Cowher died.  By the grace of God we kept the farm together and I was blessed to remarry in 2008.  My husband Scott has joined me in farming. His background in industry is useful in keeping up with government regulations and freeing me to work outside.  Between us we have five children in college so it is essential we stay profitable!
As the next generation begins to work into the farm I am grateful for the Young Growers Alliance.  On April 10 they met at Ridgetop Orchards in Fishertown which put it in driving range for my daughter.  She appreciated getting to meet people her own age with the same interests and renewing friendships with those she already knew.  It is always good to talk to others who understand your language.  I sent my 4-year-old granddaughter along, hoping she might get to know some members of the “YoungEST Growers Alliance” but none were there that day.  Thank you to the Boyers for hosting the meeting!
Remember to check the dates for your regional twilight meeting-a great way to stay on top of things and visit with fellow growers. Email updates can be subscribed to at http://extension.psu.edu/fruit-times.
Good growing, 

Carolyn McQuiston

